Sandy Town Council



	Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 16 January 2012 at 7.30 pm.



	Present: Cllrs N Aldis, W Jackson, Mrs S Lunn, K Lynch, C Osborne, M Pettitt,  Mrs M Runchman, D Sharman, M Scott, R Smith, Mrs J Smyth, Mrs S Stacey, Mrs S Sutton (Mayor), G White. 
Central Bedfordshire Cllrs Maudlin and Sheppard were present and the Clerk was in attendance.  Five members of the public were present.
Absent:  Cllr Ali.


	1
	Apologies for absence (125/2011-12)
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllr Ali.
 

	2
	Declarations of interests (126/2011-12)
(a) Personal Interests
Cllr Runchman declared a personal interest in item 4 (planning application at the Lodge, Sandy) as a volunteer at the RSPB.

Cllr Osborne declared a personal interest in item 4 as a member of the RSPB and because his daughter worked for the RSPB and a personal interest in item 16.3.b as part time treasurer of the Bedfordshire Fire Authority and in item.

Cllr Sharman declared a personal interest in item 4 as he and his wife were both volunteers at the RSPB and Mrs Sharman worked in the building to be developed.
(b) Prejudicial Interests

Cllr Osborne declared a prejudicial interest in anything to do with Sandy Football Club as Chairman of the Club and specifically agenda item 16.4 - discussion of the estimates for 2012/13.
Cllr Jackson declared a personal interest in Sandy Markets as a market trader and hence in agenda item 16.4.
Cllr Aldis declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 16.3 as a trustee of Bedfordshire CAB and in agenda item 16.4 as an allotment holder.

Cllr Pettitt declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 16.4 as Vice-president of Sandy Cricket Club and member of Sandy Colts Football Club.

Cllr Sutton declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 4 as an employee of the RSPB.



	3


	Questions from electors (127/2011-12)
The following questions were put to the Town Council:

1. “I am sure no one disagrees that action needs to be taken to stop the decline of Sandy Town Centre, a healthy town centre is good for the town the people and businesses of Sandy.  I am also sure that most people are aware of the recent report and recommendations made by Mary Portas in her recent review.  The first recommendation is that a “Town Team” is set up to tackle the problem, will the Mayor and the Town Council set up a “Town Team” if so when and who is going to be in it, if the answer is no then what plans does the council have to stop the decline of Sandy Town Centre?” (Philip Wingfield, Mama’s Coffee Shop).

2. “I hope the Town Council has had the chance to look at the Mary Portas Government Review concerning the decline of the High Street.  Her first recommendation is for a “Town Team”: a visionary, strategic and strong operational management team for High Streets.  This should be made up of local people, businesses, landlords, councillors etc.  Does the Town Council have any plans to act on this advice and if so what do they think is the best way forward?”  (Andy Maycock, The Music Room.)
3. “Is the Town Council aware that at least four business premises in Sandy town centre, namely Trudy’s Deli, Pricerite, The Lord Roberts public house and the Print Shop are currently closed for business, and will it use its best endeavours to consider how this problem might be remedied?”  (Cllr White on behalf of an elector.)
The Mayor responded on behalf of the council noting that it was creditable that local retailers were maintaining their businesses during difficult times.  Cllr Smyth expressed support for the idea of a Town Team and stressed the importance of promoting the market as recommended in the Portas Review.  It was resolved: that the questions would be considered in detail by the Town Council and time set aside to discuss a course of action as soon as possible

The Mayor reminded the public that the Annual Town meeting in April would also provide a forum for discussions about the future of the town.
4. Cllr Lynch expressed concern about cold calling in Pym’s Way and asked whether a bye-law could be enacted to prevent this.  The Clerk noted that cold calling was not unlawful and Sandy was already a designated No Cold Calling Zone.  Residents were urged to report all instances of bogus callers to the police and the Clerk would notify the relevant agencies of recent problems.   
Also bye-laws must be enforced to be beneficial.


	4
	Planning Applications (128/2011-12)
Town Council reviewed the following planning applications received from Central Bedfordshire Council for comment:

1) CB/11/04518/FULL Erection of first floor side extension at 5 Pleasant Pace, Sandy.   It was resolved: to make no objection to this development because it seemed appropriate to the location and did not appear to contravene local planning policy.
2) CB/11/04451/FULL and CB/11/04452/LB Demolition of existing buildings and erection of new buildings to provide a visitor café, storage and meeting facilities at the Entrance Lodge, Sandy Warren.

It was resolved: to support this application.  The RSPB was the largest employer in Sandy and a major attraction to the area.  The proposed development would provide important facilities for visitors as well as improving the appearance of the Lodge.  It did not appear to contravene any local planning policy.


	5
	Minutes of previous meeting (129/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the minutes of the meeting of Sandy Town Council both held on Monday 5 December 2011 as a correct record of proceedings. 


	6
	Mayoral Communications (130/2011-12)
The Mayor commented on her attendance at the Sandy Upper School Awards ceremony and noted that several prizes were given with support from the Town Council including the Town Mayor’s Award and the Audrey Boothby prize.  It was suggested that the School be invited to consider allowing the Mayor to present the Town Mayor’s award rather than the guest speaker in future years. 
It was resolved: to note the Mayor’s recent engagements as listed in the report accompanying the agenda.



	7
	Deputy Mayoral Communications  (131/2011-12)
It was resolved: to note the Deputy Mayor’s recent engagements as listed in the report accompanying the agenda.

 

	8
	Minutes of Committees (132/2011-12)
1) PP&OS Committee 28.11.2011. It was resolved: to receive the minutes which had been circulated before the meeting.
2) F&GP Committee 12.12.2011.   It was resolved: to receive minutes which had been circulated before the meeting. It was resolved: to approve the recommendation that £1000 be included in the 2012/13 budget provision for a call out service for Town Council premises and the recommendation that further detailed information is obtained (including for Jenkins Pavilion).  It was resolved: to approve the decision to replace pump housing at the Sandy Bowls Club and fund it from S106 monies if available.  (Cllr Smith joined the meeting.)
3) Audit Committee 20.12.2011.  It was resolved: to receive the minutes which had been circulated before the meeting.
4) PP&OS Committee 9.1.2012.  It was resolved: to receive the minutes which had been circulated before the meeting. Members of the public and Central Bedfordshire Cllr Sheppard addressed the Council about the proposed stopping up of an area of Rectory Court.  A petition of 38 signatures asking the Town Council not to support this course of action was received at the meeting.  The Clerk advised that the Head Teacher of St Swithun’s Lower School had also expressed concern at the proposed stopping up of the area. At this point Cllr Jackson declared a personal interest in the matter as his daughter was Head Teacher of the School.  Council debated the issues considering alternative routes to access the school, the crossing patrol, the history of antisocial behaviour in Rectory Court, the use of the proposed coded keypad etc. It was resolved: to make no objection to the stopping up of an area of Rectory Court as indicated in the plans which were on the agenda of the PP&OS meeting on 9.1.2012.  (The School would be notified and advised how to object.)  It was resolved: to permit an ice cream van to trade for the calendar year 2012 on Bedford Road Recreation Ground and the charges are increased from £7.75 plus VAT per day to £8.25 plus VAT per day for normal weekends and school holidays and from £8.50 plus VAT per day to £9.00 plus VAT per day for Bank Holidays. It was resolved: to approve the overlay of wet pour surface around the Rota web at Bedford Road with 20mm thick EDPM (ethylene propylene diene monomer) wet pour rubber with full colour EDPM wear pad on the rota-web and the cost is £1,665.00 plus vat. It was resolved: that a substantial oak tree be planted in Bedford Road Recreation Ground on the south side of the play area and that additional benches and bins be located in Bedford Road Recreation Ground.


	9
	Town Plan  (133/2011-12)
Cllr White declared a personal interest in this item and item 10 as a member of the Town Plan Steering Group (TPSG) and as a member of the Town Twinning Association.
Mr Max Hill spoke on behalf of the TPSG describing the history and conclusion of the Town Plan process and thanking all those who had contributed to the plan.  He noted that the Town Plan was not a perfect document but a useful base on which to build for the future.    Mr Hill advised that the TPSG intended to meet 3 – 4 times per year in future and to select key items to be taken forward as well as reviewing the goals which had already been met or become less relevant as priorities shifted.  The Group also hoped to call to account the key players in delivering the aspirations of the Town Plan.  
The Council discussed its approach to the actions arising from the Town Plan and the Clerk advised that officers had already begun work on several projects with different departments of CBC and other agencies.  
It was resolved: that the Town Council would continue to support the TPSG and Mrs Elliot would continue to clerk their meetings.  Arrangements would be put in place to facilitate reporting between the TC and the TPSG and the Town Council would take into account the aspirations of the plan in all its future activities and strategic plans.  
Cllr White reported recent positive feedback which the Clerk and Mrs Elliot had received from members of the Sandy Facebook community for their work with the Town Plan.  



	10
	Twinning Association (134/2011-12)
Mr Hill gave a verbal report on the history and potential future of the established international links with Sandy ie the 30 year old twinning link with Malaunay in France and the co-operation with Skarszewy in Poland which was established in 1995.  Both links had effected a significant cultural impact on the communities involved. It was felt important to continue to participate in language learning and cultural exchange using technological means, visits, the language learning programme organised with Stratton Upper School etc.  Mr Hill asked members to reconfirm their support to the Twinning Association and become more actively involved.  A civic delegation would be visiting from Malaunay to celebrate the 30th anniversary of the twinning on the weekend of 28th/29th April; it was hoped they would attend the Sandy civic service.  A party of 10-15 young people would visit Sandy in July 2012 and there would be the usual Remembrance Sunday links.  
It was resolved: to respond to the recent letter from the Mayor of Malaunay, confirming the Town Council’s wish to continue a link and providing a list of community organisations and clubs in Sandy.

The Mayor thanked Mr Hill for both his contributions to the meeting and Mr Hill left the meeting.

  

	11
	A1 safety and other concerns (135/2011-12)
Council noted correspondence received from Andy Burns, Asset Development Team Administrator of the Highways Agency in response to the Council’s letter of 5 December expressing concern about safety on the A1 and in connection with the proposed Tesco store.  The Mayor reported on the workshop held on Monday 16 January 2012 with representatives from the Highways Agency, the Highways Department of Central Bedfordshire Council and Sandy Town Council. Summary notes of the workshop would be provided in due course.  This had not been a decision making meeting but a learning exercise for all representatives.  Overall, it was unlikely that there would be any significant development or changes to the A1 in Sandy in the immediate future because of the current spending climate and the fact that none of the proposed improvements (when subjected to rigorous modeling and analysis) could be shown to contribute to economic growth and/or meet the other criteria necessary to establish urgent and significant need. Grade separation at any of the A1 roundabouts in the area would not be considered at present for reasons of cost.   The Highways Agency was concerned about pedestrians crossing the A1 to reach the supermarket at the Sandy roundabout and work was being done to consider options for dealing with this.  STC had also been encouraged to contact the agencies (and their contractors) with any additional specific suggestions or recommendations.  A further meeting had been agreed in 6 months’ time and understanding of the parties about the issues had been enhanced.  STC had also been encouraged to lobby the MP to influence any future changes.

  

	12
	Cemetery Regulations (136/2011-12)
A report from the Clerk concerning a change to the Cemetery Regulations had been circulated before the meeting and the matter had been discussed at the Audit Committee meeting on 20 December 2011.  It was resolved: to approve a recommendation from the Audit Committee to require purchase of Exclusive Right of Burial for all future burials in any part of Sandy cemetery with immediate effect. Families would also no longer be allowed to choose burial plots as space would be allocated using the follow-on system in all remaining parts of the cemetery.


	13
	Community First (137/2011-12)
A report from the Clerk had been circulated concerning Sandy’s eligibility to receive neighbourhood grant funding over the next four years from the government’s Community First Programme. Members considered the actions already taken by the Clerk in conjunction with officers at Central Bedfordshire Council.
It was resolved: to confirm Sandy Town Council’s wish to co-operate with the Community First programme and to approve the Clerk’s actions to date.

Cllrs White, Smyth, Lynch, Aldis and Runchman expressed interest in working to establish a Community First panel and the Clerk was asked to continue work and arrange a meeting with them as soon as possible.  


	14
	Retirement of Lord Lieutenant of Bedfordshire (138/2011-12)
It was resolved: that Sandy Town Council, being aware of the impending retirement of Sir Samuel Whitbread, KVCO, as Her Majesty’s Lord Lieutenant for the County of Bedfordshire, wishes to express its sincere appreciation of Sir Samuel’s long and distinguished service in that Office and wishes him a long and happy retirement.


	15
	Reports from Representatives (139/2011-12)
1) On behalf of the Ward Councillors for Central Bedfordshire Council, Councillor Aldis reported that the road strips around the town were set up to measure types of vehicle, speed etc.  The Church Path cycling scheme had recently been completed.  Members had recently received training in finance, housing and corporate parenting.

2) Cllr Sharman reported that the Clerk and Chairman of Sandy Charities were working to produce a document to clarify the organisation’s grant giving criteria.
3) Cllr Pettitt noted that Cllr White had been re-elected as Chairman of the Sandy Twinning Association at its recent AGM and the association a fundraising quiz was planned at the Roundabout Club.  Civil leaders from Malaunay including the new Mayor would be visiting in April 2012. 
4) Cllr Lynch reported that Sandy Young People’s Tuesday Youth Group was prospering and their recent charitable appeals had gone well. Their new leader was established and the group was looking for volunteer football coaches.  
5) Cllr Lunn reported that the Sandy Village Hall committee had made contact with her and was organizing fundraising entertainment.

Cllr Lynch left the meeting.



	16
	Finance  (140/2011-12)
It was resolved:

1) To approve the accounts for payment (a list of receipts and payments for the period is included in the minute book).

2) To receive a financial report on income/expenditure against budget for the year to date 2011/12).
Cllr Aldis withdrew from the meeting and took no part in the discussion or voting on the next item of business.   

3) Grant applications from Chicksands/Ampthill. Biggleswade Citizens Advice Bureau and Bedford & Luton Fire & Rescue Service with accompanying Clerk’s reports were considered.

a) It was resolved: to allocate a grant of £500 to the Citizens Advice Bureau.

b) It was resolved: to allocate a grant of £1,625 to the Sandy Fire Station Young Firefighter Scheme to the Citizens Advice Bureau.   

Council noted that the Nexus band wished to make a funding application but none had been received.  The Clerk would ensure application forms were sent out for consideration in April.  
4) A proposed draft estimated revenue budget for 2012/13 (which had been considered at the Audit Committee meeting on 20 December 2011) had been circulated to members in advance with draft scale of charges and accompanying Clerk’s report including proposals for further amendments to the estimates.  Members discussed the documents and noted the shortfall of £43,765 between planned expenditure and planned income.  It was noted that these plans relied on an increase to the total precept of £20,000.
Cllr Aldis returned to the meeting.
Cllr Jackson proposed that a saving could be made by cutting removal of refuse from the market and members discussed other individual items within the budget.  There was general debate on the merits of moving away from a deficit budget and producing a spending plan based on a balanced budget which did not erode capital reserves.  The Clerk was asked to prepared additional information for the next meeting.
The Mayor thanked Cllr Osborne and the Clerk for their work on the estimates and encouraged members to reflect further on the budget.



	17
	Press Release (141/2011-12)
The Clerk was asked to issue a press release about item 14.
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